### Sources Cited

### Introduction

"Kinsman Township Cemetery." Kinsman Township Ohio, https://www.kinsmantownship.org/kinsman-cemetery.

Find a Grave, database and images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/94070111/john-tidd: accessed 26 September 2022), memorial page for John Tidd (1772–Apr 1804), Find a Grave Memorial ID 94070111, citing Kinsman Presbyterian Cemetery, Kinsman, Trumbull County, Ohio, USA; Maintained by DJ Csikos (contributor 46848001).

Kinsman Historical Society. "In The Beginning, 1804–1840." Kinsman, Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina, 2010, p. 15

Kinsman Historical Society. "Introduction." Kinsman, Arcadia Publishing, Charleston, South Carolina, 2010, pp. 8

Frary, IT. "The Kinsman Houses." Early Homes of Ohio, Garrett and Massie, Richmond, Virginia, 1936, p. 171.

### John Kinsman

"Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry.com (accessed 26 Septembert 2022), "Gendreau family tree by retired\_2006, profile for John Kinsman, (1751-1813), d. Kinsman, Ohio <a href="https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/person/tree/23109407/person/13917556902/facts">https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/person/tree/23109407/person/13917556902/facts</a>

Johnston, Henry P., ed.. The Record of Connecticut Men in the Military and Naval Service During the War of the Revolution 1775-1783. Hartford, CT, USA: 1889.

Kinsman, Frederick, and Lucy W. Stickney. "Sixth Generation: John Kinsman." The Kinsman Family. Genealogical Record of the Descendants of Robert Kinsman, of Ipswich, Mass. from 1634 to 1875, A. Mudge & Son, pp. 87–89, https://www.google.com/books/edition/The Kinsman Family/5CYAAAAQAAJ?hl=en&gbpv=1&bsq=Kinsman%20Ohio.

## Lydia and Nabby Meachem

"Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry.com (accessed 26 Septembert 2022), "Duro/Williams family tree by Patricia Duro, profile for Capt. Jehiel Meachem, (1763–1840), d. Trumbull County, Ohio <a href="https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/person/tree/83395/person/6081561225/fact">https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/person/tree/83395/person/6081561225/fact</a>

Trumbull, J. Hammond. "Hartland." The Memorial History of Hartford County Connecticut, 1633–1884, II, Edward L. Osgood, Boston, Massachusetts, 1884, p. 238.

 $Kachur, Thomas. ``The Meacham Family.'' Mecca, pp. 108-111, \\ https://www.ancestry.com/mediaui-viewer/collection/1030/tree/83395/person/6081561225/media/ef4fc98d-0a10-4685-8bc4-a1edf2518979?\_phsrc=OCG292\&usePUBJs=true\&galleryindex=1\&sort=-created.$ 

Upton , Harriet Taylor. "Chapter XXXVIII—Gustavus ." A 20th Century History of Trumbull County , vol. 1-2, Lewis Publishing Company , Chicago , Illinois , 1909, p. 476.

# Jane Treat

Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry.com (accessed 26 September 2022), "Standt family tree by Kstandt1960, profile for Jane Scott (1829–1852), Jefferson Co. Ohio

Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry.com (accessed 26 September 2022), "Standt family tree by Kstandt 1960, profile for Benjamin Franklin Treat (1833–1899), Ottawa County, Michigan

Treat, John Harvey. "Richard Treat: Seventh Generation." The Treat Family: A Genealogy of Trott, Tratt, and Treat for Fifteen Generations, and Four Hundred and Fifty Years in England and America, The Salem Press Publishing & Printing Company, Salem, Massachusetts, 1893, p. 75.

"Coopersville." History of Ottawa County, Michigan With Illustrations and Biographical Sketches of Some of Its Prominent Men and Pioneers, H.R. Page & Co, Chicago, Illinois, 1882, p. 119.

Pomeroy, A., and S. W. Treat. "Map of Crawford Co., Pennsylvania: from Actual Surveys." 1856.